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Summary and Implications 

A summary of closeouts from the fall of 2017 
through the summer of 2018 is provided on feedlot 
heifers, steers, mixed pens, white fat cull cows, dairy beef 
and preconditioning cattle. 

 
Introduction 

Cattle closeouts from the fall of 2017 through the 
summer of 2018 have been characterized by fairly 
consistent breakeven values and feed cost per pound of 
gain as seen in the 2016 – 2017 closeout data.  Feeder calf 
prices and the number of heifer pens relative to steer pens 
seems to also been fairly consistent from the previous 
year.  This year’s report does include a number of white 
fat cow closeouts.  One point of caution, yardage charges 
do not seem to change from year to year from the 
contributing closeouts.  It is from the author’s point of 
view after auditing a number of feedyards that this charge 
is not kept up to date by many producers and is 
considerably higher (maybe 40% to 60%) than what is 

used in the calculated cost per pound of gain or the 
subsequent breakeven value. 

 
Material and Methods 

Closeout data from cattle pens finished from the fall 
of 2017 through the summer of 2018 are included in this 
report. These closeouts were generated by users of the 
Iowa State University Feedlot Monitor Program and are 
reported by season of the year.  Most participants are 
located in the Midwest with the primary concentration 
being located in Midwest and Northwest.  Data providers 
receive the summarized data within a month of the 
season’s close.  These data are then published annually in 
the Iowa State University Animal Industry Report by the 
Iowa Beef Center in the following tables.  These data can 
be used by participants as benchmarks for their own 
operation or as they see fit.  The entire year’s data for all 
participants are provided at this time in this report. 
 

Results 
Reports provided to participants from Fall of 2017 

(Sept. 22, 2017 through Dec. 21, 2017), Winter of 2017 
(Dec. 22, 2017 through March 21, 2018), Spring of 2018 
(March 22, 2018 through June 22, 2018) and Summer of 
2018 (June 23, 2018 through Sept. 22, 2018) were 
provided as follows: 
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